
  

                                                                                          DATE APPROVED:  February 6, 2017              

 MINUTES 
 

STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA                                       BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

COUNTY OF HENDERSON                                   WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 17, 2017 

 

The Henderson County Board of Commissioners met for a regularly scheduled meeting/Budget Workshop at 

9:00 a.m. in the Commissioners' Meeting Room of the Historic Courthouse on Main Street, Hendersonville.  

 

Those present were: Chairman Michael Edney, Vice-Chairman Grady Hawkins, Commissioner Tommy 

Thompson, Commissioner Charlie Messer, Commissioner Bill Lapsley, County Manager Steve Wyatt, 

Assistant County Manager Amy Brantley, Attorney Russ Burrell and Clerk to the Board Teresa Wilson. 

 

Also present were: Senior Planner Autumn Radcliff, Engineer Marcus Jones, Management Assistant Megan 

Powell, HR Director Jan Prichard, Director of Business and County Development John Mitchell, 

Assessor/Tax Collector Darlene Burgess, Finance Director Carey McLelland, Animal Services Director Brad 

Rayfield, Soil & Water Conservation District Director Jonathan Wallin, IT Director Becky Snyder, 

Recreation Director Tim Hopkin, Code Enforcement Director Toby Linville, Building Services Director Tom 

Staufer, Environmental Health Supervisor Seth Swift, Registrar of Deeds Lee King, Assistant Register of 

Deeds Willa Blair, Library Director Trina Rushing, Purchasing Agent Randall Cox, Captain Steve Carter, 

Lieutenant Bengy Bryant, Captain Jim Player, Sheriff Charlie McDonald, Chief Deputy Frank Stout, EMS 

Director Mike Barnett, Central Services and Construction Manager David Berry, Fire Marshal Rocky Hyder, 

DSS Director Jerrie McFalls, Wellness Nurse Practitioner Manager Jamie Gibbs, Public Health Nursing 

Director Betsy Alexander, PH Administrative Assistant Cathy Nicholson, Elections Director Beverly 

Cunningham, Internal Auditor Samantha Reynolds, Public Health Director Steve Smith, Personal Property 

Supervisor Kevin Hensley, Collections Specialist Luke Small, Emergency Management/Rescue Coordinator 

Jimmie Brissie, Income Maintenance Administrator Sandy Morgan, Assistant Engineer Natalie Berry and 

PIO Kathryn Finotti – videotaping, and Deputy Ken McCraw & Lieutenant Andy Anderson as security.  

 

CALL TO ORDER/WELCOME 

Chairman Edney called the meeting to order and welcomed all in attendance. 

 

INVOCATION 
Pastor Steven Blanton of Ebenezer Baptist Church provided the invocation. 

 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was led by Commissioner Hawkins.  

 

MID-YEAR FINANCIAL REPORT 

County Manager Steve Wyatt noted this is the 10th year of doing the budget process in a public forum. 

 

FY 2016-2017 Mid-Year Financial Update 

 

 FY 2016-2017 Expenditures 

  FY 2016-2017 Revenues   

  FY 2016-2017 Sales Tax Collections 

  Capital Reserve Fund  

 

Mr. Wyatt reminded the Board of the Clemson/Alabama predictions made at the last meeting.  He stated it 

was a successful game.  Commissioner Thompson had predicted that Clemson would win by 3 points, and 

only missed it by 1 point.   
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The numbers listed are 

as of the middle of the 

fiscal year. 

 

 

Revisions include 

grants that have come 

in. 

The benchmark is 

50% or below. 

 

 

EMS is higher due to 

ambulance purchases. 
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HCPS Expenditures as of 12/31/2015 were 52.09% 

BRCC Expenditures as of 12/31/2015 were 42.77% 

 

 

Transfers to other 

funds include a  

$1.9 m transfer to debt 

service. 

 

$275,000 to Capital 

Reserve for software. 

 

 

47.3% meets the 

benchmark. 

 

Debt payments are 

scheduled and 

depending on when 

the payments fall, you 

might have an 

expenditure variation. 
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The General Fund Total at this point in FY16 was 48.67% 

• All Vehicles and much of the Capital Equipment and Non-Expendable purchased 

• 14 Pay periods paid out 

• Debt schedule  
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Ad Valorem Taxes – Current Year  in FY16 = 82.0% 

Ad Valorem Taxes – Prior Years  in FY16 = 46.8% 

Local Option Sales Taxes   in FY16 = 29.9% 

Other Taxes and Licenses  in FY16 = 47.7% 

Unrestricted Intergovernmental  in FY16 = 12.6% 

Restricted Intergovernmental  in FY16 = 45.9% 

Permits and Fees   in FY16 = 52.8% 

Sales and Services   in FY16 = 48.8% 

Investment Earnings   in FY16 = 63.6% 

Other Revenues    in FY16 = 122% 

Total General Fund Revenues in FY16 = 59.2% 
Fund Balance Appropriated in FY16 = 0% 

 

 

 

 

 

Property Tax is the 

primary revenue 

source. 

 

We are ahead of 

budget at half year 

with Local Option 

Sales Tax. 

 

Property Tax 

collections are running 

ahead. 

Amy Brantley explained that Restricted 

Intergovernmental revenues are around 

$10m and primarily for DSS.   
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Sales Tax Revenues 

are $664,757 over 

budget at this time. 

 

The Budget number 

is the actual audited 

number from the 

previous year. 

The Capital Reserve 

Fund provides a 

complete history and a 

way for the public and 

press to track spending. 
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From 2014 to 2015, 

Debt Service dropped 

$923,000, and the 

County chose to 

build a reserve and 

level payments out 

with debt pay down. 

 

Commissioner 

Hawkins suggested 

as debt service comes 

off, use difference for 

other projects. In 

2020 a lot of debt 

service will come off. 
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Debt Service is up 

based on capital 

projects.   

The County is not 

allowed to borrow for 

operational purposes. 

The graph to the left 

provides a 10 year 

snapshot of the Fund 

Balance available over 

the 12% policy.  

 

In 2005 the Fund 

Balance was $0. 
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Commissioner Lapsley noted the Fund Balance has increased every year except one.  Therefore we only used 

the Fund Balance one year to balance the budget.  He questioned how much Fund Balance is needed, and 

feels it is time to spend some of it. 

 

 

 

County Manager Steve Wyatt and the PEP President Larry Rogers debated on the largest acreage county in 

North Carolina.  Mr. Wyatt stated Samson County is largest, and Mr. Rogers feels Robeson County is the 

largest.   

 

FY 2016-2017 Tax Rate 

 The tax rate of $0.565 per $100 of valuation is the 5th lowest tax rate of the 27 urban counties---those 

with a population over 100,000---and the lowest of all 100 counties in North Carolina. 

 The Average Tax rate of the 27 counties is $0.6769  

 $0.1119 between Henderson County and the average 

 

Among all 100 North Carolina counties: 

 Highest Rate is $1.0200 

 Lowest Rate is $0.3100 

 

 

 

 

The diagram to the left 

defines how the Fund 

Balance is broken out.  

 

$14,236,922 is 

reserved by policy. 

Commissioner Messer 

questioned the amount 

of acreage in 

Henderson County 

versus other counties 

and asked staff if they 

would provide the 

numbers. 
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FY 2017-2018 Financial Forecast 

Fund Balance available over 12%     $13,495,794 

Projected deficit (rounded with education increase) -$11,500,000 

        $  1,995,794 

      

 

 

 

The projected revenue 

number changes many 

times. 

 

 

 

$1,725,000 was used 

for planning purposes 

only. 
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FY 2017-2018 Financial Forecast 

Total available fund balance over 12% as of July 1, 2016 = $13,495,794 

Historic 4 year average net change (FY13-16) in Total Fund Balance = +$1,393,000 

Historic 4 year average net dollar change (FY14-FY17 YTD) in Total Budget = +$4,040,000 

Historic 4 year average net percentage change (FY14-FY17 YTD) in Total Budget = +3.4% 

 

 
 

 
 

Commissioner Thompson feels the three council members should recuse themselves of voting on the road 

closure or zoning.  In the areas outside the City limits of Hendersonville, especially outside the jurisdiction of 

the HHS itself, those residents of Henderson County really do not care what happens to Hendersonville High 

School.  They are only concerned that we as commissioners spend our money wisely and for the benefit of 

the children. 

If the Board decides to 

continue with the HHS 

project, $1,000,000 will be 

reserved for the Stillwell 

building.   

Commissioner Hawkins 

noted that whichever 

direction HHS goes, there 

will be students in the 

building for the next four 

years.  The moisture and 

fire escape will need to be 

addressed. 

Commissioner 

Thompson explained 

that three members of 

the City Council has 

voiced their 

opposition to the HHS 

plan, due to a small 

number of HHS 

Alumni.  Many 

citizens of Henderson 

County have called 

and emailed voting in 

favor of the project.  It 

is tax dollars of all 

citizens and not just 

the ones in the 

Hendersonville 

jurisdiction. 
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County Manager Steve 

Wyatt stated that recent 

visits to Edneyville 

Elementary School 

showed no roof leaks or 

sewer problems, 

however there are 

deficits in the building.  
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Debt Service on Edneyville would start in 2019 

 

 

 

 

Staff recommends transferring a $1,490,131 variance between FY17 budget and required, bringing the Debt 

Service Fund to $4,932,239 at June 30, 2017. The bulk of that transfer is related to the financing schedule for 

the GF Linamar property purchase. 

 

FY18 Projected Budget currently includes a $509,649 transfer to the Debt Service Fund  

  

 Bent Creek & Capital Reserve Fund ($3,038,329) 

  - Capital Reserve Fund = $579,602 

  - Bent Creek Fund = $2,458,727 

 

Assistant County Manager 

Amy Brantley stated as 

debt service rolls off, 

dollars are moved to the 

Debt Service Fund,  

holding the funds for a 

couple of years. 
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There are currently no problems with the sewer at Edneyville Elementary, however the lines are 40 years old 

and need updating. 

 

It was the consensus of the Board that sewer lines be extended to Edneyville Elementary.   

 

Commissioner Hawkins noted the Board had discussed building a new Hendersonville High School, and a 

new Edneyville Elementary School. 

 

Commissioner Lapsley stated due to the high cost of Hendersonville High School, the Board made it a 

priority.  Edneyville Elementary was always planned. 

 

Commissioner Thompson made the motion that the Board approves building a new school for Edneyville 

Elementary beginning immediately with the plans.  He further moved to save the building incorporating the 

gym for use by the citizens in the Edneyville area.   The front building being the only building demolished.  

All voted in favor and the motion carried. 

 

 

 

 

Superintendent Bo Caldwell shared a video with the Board that can be viewed at the following link: 

 

• https://drive.google.com/file/d/0B9BfQif72mzudFBkT0JHX3BhOXc/view 

 

Mr. Caldwell thanked the Board for the $600,000 included in last year’s budget for chrome books, which 

have been a huge success. 

 

Blue Ridge Community College Update 

Dr. Molly Parkhill, President of Blue Ridge Community College provided an update on upcoming projects 

and issues at the college.  Board of Trustee Chairman Bill Ramsey was also present. 

 

Dr. Parkhill explained that the Board of Trustees have not yet met to discuss the FY17/18 budget.  They will 

meet on March 3, 2017. 

 

https://drive.google.com/file/d/0B9BfQif72mzudFBkT0JHX3BhOXc/view
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Dr. Parkhill stated 

security cameras and 

keyless access is 

almost finished. 

 

 

This is high die-cast  

of aluminum molding 

plastics training. 

Many donations 

were received from 

these companies 

totaling $1.5m in 

projects. 
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____ 
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This is the only training 

facility east of Illinois. 
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In FY 2018/2019, 

BRCC will be seeking 

funds from the 

County. 
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The Health Sciences Center is finished on time and on budget, with plans to complete and finalize invoices 

within 2-3 weeks.   

 

 

The Innovative High School work has begun.  More than 600 truckloads of dirt were brought in to prepare 

for the foundation.  Steel is being erected and the site is secured with fencing.  It is also on schedule and on 

budget. 
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The link below is a live webcam on site at the Innovative High School: 

 

• https://www.workzonecam.com/projects/henderson1 

 

The Emergency Management Headquarters is in the Planning Stage.  Cooper Construction has pricing within 

the budget subject to locking in in February.  Cooper will also do the demolition of Balfour School as soon as 

possible.  The County Attorney has already acquired the Memorandum of Understanding for the deed 

transfer for the Balfour Property to Henderson County. 

 

The Hendersonville High School project is proceeding with the design in order to meet the schedule.  The 

Construction Manager at Risk position has been advertised.  Clark Nexson has completed and submitted the 

design phase, and moved forward with the design development into construction documents.  Construction is 

set to begin May 2019. 

 

Commissioner Lapsley stated the Board is moving forward with hope that the City will approve the road 

closure and rezoning process.  Three council members oppose the project.  Both the School Board and Board 

of Commissioners have voted to move ahead with the project, the only entities necessary to move forward. 

 

Should the City turn down the project, the Board of Commissioners must make sure the taxpayers know that 

the commissioners would withdraw funding and it would be many years before the project comes back up for 

development.  It now rests solely on the City of Hendersonville.  Over the last 12 months, the commissioners 

have received many emails, calls, and letters in support of the project as scoped.  If the project is killed, there 

will be many disappointed voters and taxpayers.  Again, the decision rests on the City council.  If the project 

is killed, students would lose. 

 

Commissioner Edney reiterated this is the sole window of opportunity for the Hendersonville High School 

project to remain in existence.  If the city votes no, they do not want the Boyd Property to use for education.  

We would then sell the property, limiting what can be done in the future.  The School Board is elected by the 

entire County and the Board of Commissioners is elected by the entire County.  The City Council has 

nothing to do with the education in the County.  They should not play politics. 

 

Engineer Marcus Jones provided the Board with the following updates: 

 

 

 

https://www.workzonecam.com/projects/henderson1
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Commissioner Lapsley supports the Law Enforcement Training Center Project.  If we are ever faced with a 

major situation, our officers will be trained to help.  The Board looked at an outdoor range at $5m without 

success of location.  An indoor range will be a very significant number change.  Blue Ridge Community 

College will use the building every day.  The Sheriff and others will use the center on a periodic basis.  The 

more use of the center, the better.  Other agencies will be allowed to use the center, some at a cost. 

 

There are approximately 86 local agencies that could use the facility, not counting the state agencies.  The 

Sheriff has asked for a Letter of Support from these entities.  A letter will be sent to our Representatives 

asking if they may be able to assist in funding of this facility in any way. 
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Representative Chuck McGrady was present for a brief update to the Board on a couple of issues.  He said 

the City of Asheville/MSD merger bill approved by the General Assembly in 2013 has recently been 

overruled by the NC Supreme Court.  He was contacting the local governments including Henderson County 

to see how he should follow up on this matter. 

 

Commissioner Hawkins asked about the Bill mandating class size recently discussed by Legislature. 

 

Representative McGrady stated he will present House Bill 13 which would reverse the bill.  

 

Chairman Edney asked for Representative McGrady’s outlook on the Hendersonville High School project 

situation.  

 

Representative McGrady stated it is an awkward situation when government bodies are not on the same page.  

Hendersonville has no role in schools or funding.  He is offended they are using zoning as leverage.  

However, Legislature would prefer to stay out of it.   

 

Sheriff Charlie McDonald shared information regarding their budget request. 
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Sheriff McDonald stated no money is received from Federal or State for transporation of individuals with 

mental health issues.  They do however utilize local benefits.  Mental Health is a significant issue. 

 

At this time, the Sheriff’s Department has 20 open positions.  The majority is through attrition.  He feels the 

vetting process is lengthy but should not be changed.   
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EMS is in need of back-up medical equipment to help address the increased number of emergency calls. 

 EMS can increase usability of this equipment by adding it to the QRV concept. Having this 

equipment mobile would enable EMS to provide advanced level care for Rescue Squad transports, 

mass casualty incidents, and calls where an EMS unit may be delayed due to high call volumes 

 

 

 

This year EMS began transitioning to gas ambulances instead of diesel ambulances due to the style of 

ambulances we operate being no longer available with a diesel motor.  We are currently operating three new 

Ford gas ambulances in the fleet and the transition has gone very well so far, without performance issues.   

 

The other option EMS has is to transition to the truck style ambulance which would increase the cost by 

approximately $15k per ambulance and add a significant amount of weight to the ambulance. 

 

The new Ford gas ambulances have a stronger built front end and braking system, the County Garage 

believes this will increase safety and decrease maintenance needs compared to the Chevy ambulances. 

 

The PM services for gas ambulances will be less expensive than the current diesel ambulances. 

 

The Pardee Hospital patient entrance for EMS is located on the parking deck, the parking deck has strict 

weight requirements due to structural issues. Changing to the truck style ambulance would exceed the 

parking deck weight limits and EMS would be required to park on the ground level and transport patients to 

the ER via the parking deck elevator, which would cause operational and patient care concerns. 
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Assessor Darlene Burgess explained that taxpayers need to be educated on business personal property and 

listing.  They have added media coverage and a video tutorial on their website.  She would like to see on-line 

listing available by the end of the year. 
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Voting machines could be at a substantial cost.   

 

Chairman Edney suggested a reserve fund be set up to prepare. 

 

Commissioner Lapsley felt discussions should be held with our representatives.  This will be stressful for all 

especially the vendor for timing…and costs to the counties. 

 

 
 

Kunz Farm Park Bridge & Parking estimated at $450,000 

Bent Creek & Capital Reserve Fund ($3,038,329) 

  - Capital Reserve Fund = $579,602 

  - Bent Creek Fund = $2,458,727 

 

Chairman Edney would like to keep these items on the radar during the budget process. 

 

In regards to artificial turfs fields, the Commissioners would like to hear from the Board of Education. 

 

Chairman Edney stated there is a real drug problem.  Drug Court is very successful in Asheville and he feels 

it would also be a success in Henderson County.   Henderson County would pay for the Program Coordinator 

at $50,000 plus benefits.  The state pays for the other needs.   

 

It was the consensus of the Board to give permission to Chairman Edney to investigate the Drug Court 

Program. 

Half of the fields in WNC 

are turf and Chairman 

Edney feels this is the 

time to do it in Henderson 

County.  He requested this 

be added to the 2/15/17 

agenda. 

 

County Manager Steve 

Wyatt stated the new turf 

is organic based cushion 

material not cancer 

causing. 
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Chairman Edney stated that no response had been received from the Nazarene Church in regard to 

using their parking lot for $10,000 per year.   
 

It was requested that Chairman Edney discuss with the Board of Education, the use of the field behind the 

library and behind the Rose Edwards building for library parking. 

 

Staff had presented the first draft of an extension of the Oklawaha Greenway through Jackson Park at an 

earlier meeting.  There was an interruption through the picnic area that was not acceptable.   

 

John Mitchell informed the Board that three alternatives have been put together, and will be brought back 

before the Board of Commissioners in February.  Safety of bikers is a big issue.  The main obstacle at this 

time is easements at the airport.  

 

 

 

Commissioner Messer stated the Etowah concession stand is too small and needs to be upgraded.  Dunlop 

Construction had looked at the project and quoted $23,000 for an upgrade.  Commissioner Messer feels it can 

be done for less.  A plan will be presented at the first meeting in February. 

 

Commissioner Messer made the motion that the Board approves an upgrade to the Etowah Concession 

Stand, and approves the necessary budget amendment.  All voted in favor and the motion carried. 

 

The East Flat Rock Community Club had informed Commissioner Messer that they now have matching 

money to spend with the County.  A dollar amount has not been received yet. 

 

 

 

Commissioner Thompson made the motion that the Board approve a Budget Amendment moving $923,463 

from the Capital Reserve Fund to the Debt Service Fund.  The motion failed 2-3 with Commissioners 

Lapsley, Hawkins and Messer voting nay. 
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Commissioner Lapsley would like the Board to move as quickly as possible with school nurses with an 

additional two nurses per year instead of one. 

 

Commissioner Lapsley made the motion that the Board approves adding an additional school nurse position 

in February of this year approving the necessary budget amendment, and direct staff to add two in the next 

budget years.  All voted in favor and the motion carried. 

 

Commissioner Hawkins made the motion to adjourn at 4:15 p.m.  All voted in favor and the motion carried. 

 

 

 

___________________________   _____________________________ 

Teresa L. Wilson, Clerk to the Board   J. Michael Edney, Chairman  


